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Memorandum 

To:  Hanover School Committee 
From: Thomas R. Raab, Business Manager 
Cc: Matthew Ferron, Superintendent of Schools 
Date: February 28, 2018 
Re: Budget 2.0 Update 

Please find attached a summary of the changes from Budget 1.0 to Budget 2.0 for FY 2019. Most 
of the changes revolve around three major areas. These include increased Kindergarten and pre 
Kindergarten enrollment; anticipated changes in Special Education tuitions; and the absorption 
of town wide phone budgets in our consolidated technology budget.  It is important to clarify that 
outside of the addition of the phone expenses (and funding), all changes have been made within 
the parameters of our Budget 1.0 request.   

Kindergarten 

While Center School’s Kindergarten enrollment for FY 2019 looks to remain level, there has 
been a surge of enrollments at Cedar School now that Kindergarten registration is complete. 
Cedar is currently at 58 Full Day enrollments and 17 Half Day enrollments for FY 2019, which 
is an increase of 17 students for this year, 10 of these additional enrollments are full day 
registrations resulting in additional revenue $37,500. As a result of the increased enrollment, 
Cedar needs an additional .5 FTE Kindergarten teacher and additional .5 Kindergarten 
paraprofessional. I’ve added $37,188 to the Cedar kindergarten revolving account to partially 
offset the additional cost. We anticipate a few additional registrations over the summer, but we 
are accounting for these students within this funding plan.   

Special Education 

In addition to the Kindergarten surge, there is also an increased demand on our special education 
pre Kindergarten program due to new enrollments and anticipated enrollments for 2018-2019. At 
the moment, this will require an additional .5 FTE pre kindergarten teacher. The Student 
Services Director and myself reviewed all of the known and anticipated Special Education 
tuition needs for FY 2019 as they stand at this time. Overall, taking all of the changes together, 
an additional $51,735 is needed for Pre Kindergarten staffing and Special Education Tuition 
increases. The funds required for this increase were realized through a careful review of the 
entire budget as well as adding $17,333 to our Circuit Breaker needs for FY 2019. All other 
changes from Budget 1.0 to 2.0 can be placed in the category of “anticipated personnel changes” 
based on salary lane changes for teachers and personnel changes among paraprofessionals and 
tutors that, in many cases allow for efficiencies and provide savings. All of the necessary 
changes are noted in the summary document comparing Budget 1.0 to Budget 2.0.  
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Town Phone Lines 

In order to provide efficiency and ease of management, all of the VOIP (Voice Over Internet 
Protocol) phone lines have been transferred to the School Department Budget. The Town has 
added $88,840 to our budget request for FY 2019 in order to accommodate these costs. I’ve 
carefully reviewed all of the obligations from the town buildings and included these expenses in 
the EXP – SW CONTRACTED SERVICES TECHNOLOGY lines in the budget. There is no 
negative impact to the School Department Budget with this change. It will allow the consolidated 
Technology Department the opportunity to more efficiently manage the phone expenses town 
wide. The detail of these changes in shaded in green on the summary pages.  
 
The chart below summarizes the changes from Budget 1.0 to Budget 2.0 
 
 FY 2018 

Budget 
FY 2019 

Budget 1.0 
FY 2019   

Budget 2.0 
Budget 1.0 TO 2.0 

Difference 
Salaries $23,158,667 $23,746,571 $23,748,346 $1,775 
Expenses $5,198,281 $5,394,544 $5,498,942 $104,398 
Less Circuit 
Breaker 

($640,000) ($600,000) ($617,333) (17,333) 

SpEd 240 Grant 
Offset 

($539,833) ($539,000) ($539,000) 0 

FACE Offset ($12,000) ($12,000) ($12,000) 0 
Grand Total $27,165,115 $27,990,115 $28,078,955 $88,840 
 $825,000 increase  From Town for VOIP 
 
Please do not hesitate to contact me if you have any questions so that I may be fully prepared to 
answer them during the meeting.  
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